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MINUTE of a MEETING of the Board of 



Directors of Culture and Sport Glasgow 



held via Videoconference on 16 June 



2021 at 10am. 
 

 

	Present:
	Councillor David McDonald (Chair)
Councillor Eva Bolander

Councillor Laura Doherty

	 
	Sir Angus Grossart
Iain MacRitchie

Dr Bridget McConnell CBE 

Lee McConnell 

John McCormick

Councillor Frank McAveety 
Siobhan Nairn

Councillor Franny Scally (part meeting)
Dilawer Singh MBE 

 

	Attending:
	Susan Deighan, Director of City Marketing and External Relations; Jan Buchanan, Director of Finance and Corporate Services; Billy Garrett, Director of Sport and Events; Jill Miller OBE, Director of Cultural Services; and Allan Drysdale, Governance and Liaison Officer; all Culture and Sport Glasgow.


	Apologies:
	Professor John Brown CBE

Professor Sir Anton Muscatelli 




1. 
Welcome, notice and quorum, noted and agreed.
      
Councillor McDonald welcomed those present to the meeting and having noted that the relevant notice had been issued and a quorum was present, the Board agreed to proceed to business as hereinafter minuted. It was noted that an additional agenda item, Glasgow Life’s report to Glasgow City Council’s Wellbeing, Empowerment, Community and Citizen Engagement (WECCE) City Policy Committee, would be taken as item 9(8) and that the document had been circulated to members beforehand.
He welcomed Councillor Laura Doherty to her first Board meeting, and she responded by introducing herself to the other Board members.
The Chair also congratulated Dilawer Singh on SEMSA being presented with the Queen’s Award for Voluntary Services.

2.
Apologies noted.

The Board noted that apologies had been received from Professor John Brown and Professor Sir Anton Muscatelli.
3.
Declarations of Interest noted.

There were no declarations of interest notified.
4.
Appointment agreed.

The Board agreed to appoint Councillor Laura Doherty as a Director of Culture and Sport Glasgow (Trading) CIC.

5.
Minute of Previous Meeting held on 31 March 2021 approved.
The minute of the previous meeting held on 31 March 2021 was presented for approval.
The Board agreed to approve the minute as a correct record.

6.
Matters Arising noted.

It was noted that there were no matters arising from the previous meeting not already covered on the agenda.
7. 
Draft Minutes noted.

The draft minutes of the following Sub-committees were presented to the Board for information:

(1) Future Planning and Scrutiny Sub-committee - 21 March 2021 
(2) Equalities Sub-committee – 25 March 2021 
(3) Health and Safety Sub-committee - 26 April 2021 
The Board noted the draft minutes.

8.
Chair’s update noted.

The Chair provided the Board with a verbal update in which he reflected on a number of the continuing challenges being faced as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic, and the importance of managing pressures being put on the organisation as it emerges from the pandemic. 


He noted that engagement continued to take place with the media, Trade Unions, and politicians in order to assist in understanding these pressures.

He went on to inform the Board of the review of Glasgow Life by Glasgow City Council which was due to begin later this year, and highlighted that during the process there would be an opportunity for Glasgow Life to input.


After discussion and consideration the Board noted the verbal update by the Chair.

9.
Reports by the Chief Executive 
(1) Beyond the Pandemic – presentation noted.
The Chief Executive provided the Board with a presentation which set out how Glasgow Life intends to continue to deliver its core purposes which would support the city in terms of social recovery and renewal and contribute directly to the city’s economy.

The key areas which would be developed upon in able to deliver this going forward were financial planning, a new operating model, a review of services, people strategy, property asset options and a vision mission.

After consideration the Board noted the presentation by the Chief Executive.
(2) Glasgow’s Culture and Sport Contribution noted.

There was presented to the Board a paper which set out Glasgow’s cultural and sporting contribution to the national offer over the last decade.

The Chief Executive advised that the report was a useful reminder of Glasgow Life, and Glasgow’s, contribution to the city, and Scotland respectively, and highlighted the importance of culture and sport.

After consideration the Board noted the content of the report.

(3) Community Referral Programme agreed.

There was presented a report which outlined to the Board a community referral (social prescribing) model that can be implemented as part of a wider Glasgow Life Health & Wellbeing strategic approach. It was highlighted that this will allow better alignment and collaboration with partners to tackle health inequalities and achieve improved health outcomes for Glasgow’s citizens.

The report contained four recommendations relating to organisational change and service planning. 

During discussion Siobhan Nairn queried how this would be evaluated, as different public sector agencies measure effectiveness in different ways. The Chief Executive responded saying it was widely recognised that a national baseline was required, and that the review of public services being carried out by the former Auditor General, Caroline Gardner, would be looking at this area.

Siobhan also asked about the breadth and scope of the model, to which the Director of Sport and Events replied that this was an initial proposal and that ideas around a dedicated structure within  GL were being considered, and work was taking place with the NHS around the design and process of the programme. In terms of the breadth, he advised that it would be about upscaling the model as part of the overall agenda and identifying how the referral groups may be widened, with an eventual aim of encompassing self-referral.

Cllr McDonald noted that he’d spoken to the Minister for Public Health and Sport, and she was keen to learn about the programme, and this is something which he would like to share with her more formally.

After consideration the Board agreed to approve the 4 recommendations as set out within the report.
(4) Delegated Authority noted and agreed.

There was presented a report which provided the Board with an update in relation to approvals taken under delegated authority, and asked the Board to consider, and agree if appropriate to extend the period of delegated authority to the Chief Executive and the Chair to take decisions as required.

After consideration the Board:
(i) agreed to extend the period of delegated joint authority to the Chair and Chief Executive to take any decisions as required on their behalf during the current pandemic situation until the Board meeting on 8 September 2021, with any decisions taken being reported to the Board retrospectively;

(ii) noted the information provided in relation to the actions and approvals taken under delegated authority; and

(iii) noted the motion passed by Glasgow City Council on 13 May 2021, and Glasgow Life’s response.

(5) Emirates Arena Sponsorship update noted.

There was presented a report which provided an update to the Board, following a paper to the previous meeting, on the Emirates Arena naming rights sponsorship.

After consideration the Board noted that an extension and variation of the Glasgow Life and Emirates partnership agreement has been submitted for approval by the Emirates Board. 

(6) Glasgow Life Annual Review 2020/21 noted.
Glasgow Life’s Annual Review for 2020/21 was submitted to the Board for information.
The Chief Executive highlighted that the Annual Review contained a lot of positive aspects, despite the challenges over the last year.

After consideration the Board noted the Annual Review for 2020/21.
(7) Burrell Renaissance noted.

The Board were provided with an update with regard to the Burrell Renaissance project and the latest Burrell Recovery Progress Report.

The Chief Executive advised that the first meeting of the Burrell Reopening Group, chaired by the Leader of the Council had taken place in May. 
After consideration the Board noted the Burrell Recovery Progress Report issued on 3 June 2021, and that they will continue to be provided with a copy of the Burrell Recovery progress report following each Burrell Executive meeting.  

(8) 
WECCE Report noted.
There was presented to the Board for information a joint report to Glasgow City Council’s Wellbeing, Empowerment, Community and Citizen Engagement (WECCE) City Policy Committee, which provides them with an update on the future of Glasgow Life run venues and services and on the People Make Glasgow Communities programme.

It was highlighted that in line with a motion passed at the WECCE Committee on 27 May 2021, Glasgow Life are being asked to report to the Committee on a quarterly basis, and the next meeting would take place on 23 June 2021.

After consideration the Board noted the joint report to be presented to the City Council’s WECCE City Policy Committee on 23 June 2021.
10.
Reports by Director of Finance and Corporate Services 
(1) ICT update noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with an update on the performance of Glasgow Life’s ICT contract.
The Director of Finance and Corporate Services advised that paper followed on from the report to the Board in June 2020, noting that this paper was more positive, and significant progress had been made in particular with the roll out of new devices to staff, although further deployment has been delayed due lack of availability of key applications and specialist software. It was noted that engagement had improved as a result of the formation of a steering group comprising senior Glasgow Life, CGI and SIT Team staff, and this had positively impacted on service delivery.
After consideration the Board noted:

(i) the update provided on the current performance of Glasgow Life’s ICT contract; and

(ii) that further reports on specific ICT proposals would be provided to future meetings.
(2) Financial Outturn 2020/21 noted.
There was presented a report which informed the Board of the projected financial outturn for the year to 31 March 2021.

It was highlighted that at year-end, there has been a £4.9m reduction in the deficit forecast in February, moving it from £19.2m to £14.3m, and that this deficit has been funded by GCC, in addition to the Service Fee, resulting in a break-even year end position, before statutory accounts actuarial pension adjustments (FRS102) are made. 

After consideration the Board noted the anticipated financial outturn for the year ending 31 March 2021.

(3) Equality Impact Assessment – Glasgow Life Venues 2021-22

There was presented to the Board the updated ‘Draft’ Equality Impact Assessment on the venues that Glasgow Life will operate during financial year 2021-22 and advising that future updates will be required as a result of changes through the work in relation to property asset options.
After consideration the Board noted:

(i) the likely foreseen impacts in terms of equality, geography, poverty, human rights and health; and

(ii) that, once finalised, the Draft Equality Impact Assessment will be submitted to Glasgow City Council, as required through the annual budget setting process. 

(4) People Strategy update noted.
There was presented a report which updated the Board on ER/VR activity within the Grade 8-11 cohort, and also presented a revised senior management structure.
It was noted that the Future Planning and Scrutiny Sub-committee had discussed this paper in detail at their meeting the previous week and considered the potential impact on services. 
In reply to a question relating to job adverts, it was responded that all recruitment had been frozen during lockdown, and only business critical posts were currently being advertised. 

After consideration the Board noted:

(i) the outcome of the ER/VR activity within Grade 8-11 senior managers; and
(ii) the implementation of a revised senior management structure.

(5) People Update noted.

There was presented a report which provided an update on industrial relations between Glasgow Life and the Trade Unions, the People Scorecard for the period to 10 April, the implementation of the Scottish Living Wage, and requesting approval for attendance of Glasgow Life representatives at the Glasgow City Council Workforce Board.


After consideration the Board:

(i) noted that across Glasgow Life there continues to be trade union activity, particularly relating to changes to opening and closing venues and services during varying Scottish Government;
(ii) noted the information specified in the People Scorecard including the attendance and employee relations data;
(iii) noted the confirmation that the Scottish Living Wage will be implemented for Glasgow Life staff from 01 April 2021; and

(iv) agreed to approve the attendance of Glasgow Life representatives at the Glasgow City Council Workforce Board.

(6) Risk Register noted.
There was presented a report which provided information on the risks to Glasgow Life in the current period which had been identified as being in the Very High/High risk category.

The report advised that there were 18 risks identified as being in the Very High (15)/High (3) category, and that the most recent review of risks had taken place in May 2021. Following the review two risks had changed, the risk in relation to Records Management had reduced in likelihood and was therefore no longer in the high risk category, and the risk with regard to the 2021 Museums Programme had been closed due to a revision to the programme.

After consideration the Board noted the current risks to Glasgow Life identified as being in the Very High/High risk category.

11.
Report by Director of Cultural Services

(1) 
Modern Slavery Statement agreed.

Prior to inviting the Director of Cultural Services to present the report, it was noted that this was Jill Miller’s last Board meeting and the Chair and Chief Executive both paid tribute, recognising her achievements and contribution in leading the city’s cultural output, and championing the sector’s incredible growth over the last two decades.
The Director of Cultural Services presented Glasgow Life’s proposed Modern Slavery Statement for approval by the Board. It was noted that the statement had been considered by the Equalities Sub-committee and recommended to the Board for approval.
After consideration the Board agreed to:

(i) approve the statement in relation to Modern Slavery for sign off by the Chief Executive of Glasgow Life; and
(ii) that Glasgow Life voluntarily adds its Modern Slavery statement to the UK register.   

12.
Report by Director of City Marketing and External Relations 
(1) Capital Programme update noted.
There was presented a report which provided the Board with an update on projects included in the Capital Programme.

The report advised that progress on bringing live projects to site continued to gather momentum with considerable support from the main contractor and other stakeholder, and that Glasgow Life continue to work closely with the main contractor to risk assess and plan for any future potential cost increases or programme impacting supply chain issues that may be realised on the back of the pandemic.

It was also highlighted that work was ongoing to support the city wide priorities of People Make Glasgow Communities and asset management.

After consideration the Board noted the update with regard to the Capital Programme.

13.
Future Meeting Dates noted.
The Board noted the future meeting dates for 2021.
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